

Northwest Bible College

BULLETI



VOL 2, NO. 1

Bi-Monthly Publication of the Northwest Bible College, Seattle, Washington

NOV.-DEC. 1955

SPIRITUAL REFRESHING

During the week of October 10-14, students of Northwest Bible College enjoyed a time of real spiritual refreshing. Each day, morning and evening, services were held. Evangelist Mark Buntain ministered the Word of God under the anointing of the precious Holy Spirit.

Before Rev. Buntain arrived in Seattle, many students expressed their anticipation of receiving wonderful things from God during the meetings. From the very first service these students were certainly not disappointed, as the spiritual tide mounted higher and God's blessings became richer with every service.

Several students received the baptism in the Holy Spirit, many were healed, and consecrations were made.

Although the meetings have been closed for several weeks, the hunger of God continues.

Addition to Faculty

Mrs. James Lingerfelt will join the N.B.C. faculty commencing with the

Winter Quarter. Mrs. Lingerfelt is a registered nurse, having received her training at the College of Great Falls and the Columbus Hospital in Great Falls, Montana. She will teach obstetrics, first aid, and other courses in the



field of missionary science and biological science. Geographically, she will represent the State of Montana on the N.B.C. faculty. Her husband is now an engineering student in the University of Washington.

DATES TO REMEMBER

Winter Quarter begins with: RegistrationNov. 28 ClassesNov. 29

SPIRITUAL EMPHASIS WEEK LAST WEEK IN JANUARY Speaker to be announced later.

FOREIGN STUDENTS



First row, left to right: Sylvia Wright, Spanish Honduras; Ethel Roberts, Cuba; Una Cain, British Honduras; Britta Jamsson, Sweden; Dorothea Thompson, Bahama Islands; Suzuko Hara, Japan. 2nd row, left to right: Frank Roberts, Trinidad, B.W.I.; Leroy Ebanks, Jamaica, B.W.I.; Suafanu'u Ale, American Samoa; Leopold Mowatt, Jamaica, B.W.I.; Tadao Hara, Japan.

1955-'56 CHOIR



First row, left to right: Director E. K. Rentola, Ruth Reinan, Juanita Williams, Elaine Ryser, Clara Waine, Barbara Engleking, Peggy Richey, Phyllis Morton. 2nd row, left to right: Deon Curfman, Beulah Paulsson, Ruby Gilleland, Ellis Maden, David Richards, Edwin Huson, Buelah Siegner, Eloise Buer, Patty Hughes. 3rd row, left to right: George Kapellas, Carl Lomsdalen, Lee Miller, Luther Brisky, Harold Mitchell, Floyd Beam, David Ehl, Lyle Fink, Paul Griffin, Lyle Olels.

Not shown: Reta Corcoran, Kenneth Lindgren, Leona Thomas, Rachel Maser, Robert Crabe. At the piano: Betty Karr.

Winter Quarter to Begin November 28th

registration for new and former students who have not been in residence during the autumn quarter. Class instruction will begin on Tuesday, November 29. Prospective students inter-

Monday, November 28, is the date of ested in enrolling for the winter quarter should submit application for enrollment as soon as possible in preparation for the new term. New students will be registered in both the Junior College and Bible College divisions of the college.

ALUMNI NEWS AND VIEWS



Mildred King, '48

Secretary at

Northwest District

Office

Marvin, '51, and Delores (Wright) Cole and family are with the New Tribes Mission in Asuncion, Paraguay.

Claire, '51, and Vera (Stevens), '50, Richards are now assistant pastors at Ontario, Oregon.

Lester Byrd, '51, has charge of the Indian work at Neah Bay, Washington.

The Lind, Washington, Assembly of God has called Donald Teeter, '51, as their new pastor. Stanley Jacobson, of the same class, has moved to Woodland, Washington.

Richard W. Hartman, '51, has received an army appointment as reserve chaplain. He is now attending Golden Gate Theological Seminary at Berkeley, California.

Elwood Irby, '52, and his wife, Agnes (Agnew), '52, have returned from their pastorate in Ohio and are now located at Klashanine, Oregon.

The Oregon District has lost Daniel, '52, and Gloria (Russell), '52, Crowder to the Warden, Washington, church.

The new pastor at Wallace, Idaho, is Robert Mayfield, fs '52.

Geraldine Gawith, '53, works for Mutual of Enumclaw at Enumclaw, Washington, and helps in the local Assembly of God.

Frank Cole, fs. '53, is the new pastor at Cathlamet, Washington.

Don Ostrom, '54, has accepted the pastorate at Mineral, Washington. He takes the place vacated by Don Foster, '54, who has moved to Packwood, Washington.

Ross Senff, '54, is a part-time instructor at N.B.C., assists in the library, and is training to become a librarian at the University of Washington.

The Doty, Washington, Assembly of God has called Gaylord Wilson, '55, as pastor.

John Crowder, '55, is teaching public school near Nampa, Idaho.

Congratulations to Chuck and Phyllis Craver, '55, on the birth of Charles Carlyle. Lyle will provide diversion for his Dad at Golden Gate Theological Seminary at Berkeley, California, while he trains as a reserve chaplain. Gary Christopherson, fs '54, is also taking additional training at Berkeley.

Tacoma First Assembly has elected Calvin Robertson, '55, as director of music.

Yvonne Easterly, '55, is Christian education director of the Moscow, Idaho, Assembly.

Several of the alumni members are receiving additional ministerial training as assistant pastors. Lyle, '55, and Dorene, fs. '54, Thomson are assisting Rev. Dave Carlson at Olympia, Washington. Sam Smith, '54, is located at Broadway Tabernacle in Seattle, and Eddie and Elsie Hinkle, '54, are with Pastor Westman at Marysville, Washington.

Sherman Williams, '38, is now associated with the Scripture Press Company in Chicago, Illinois.

The Haines, Alaska, Assembly of God is pastored by Leonard and Genevieve (White) Olson, '45.

Maynard Oss, '37, Everett, Washington, is recovering nicely after a serious accident in April.

Evelyn Harrison, '38, hopes for a rest after six and one-half years of strenuous service for the Lord in Los Angeles.

Pearl Estep, '42, and Flora Schafer, '42, are busy packing for their soon return as missionaries to Bolivia.

Rachel Maser, '41, missionary to Cuba, is spending her furlough at Northwest Bible College to complete her work for a degree in Christian education.

Louis Lamance, '44, is pastoring at Sidney, Montana. He has entirely recovered from his polio attack of several years ago.

The Tetros family, Frank, Marjorie (Reed), '43, and their children, Darlene, Frankie, Daisy, and Delores, are busy for the Lord in Japan.

DEATHS:

John Barger, '47, who spent some time in Alaska after pastoring in Montana, succumbed to a brain tumor in June.

Herbert Claussen, proprietor of White Studio ,well known to many former students and graduates, passed away last May.

Velma (Spencer) Olson, '38, passed away October 10.

ALUMNI!

Send in your news and a clear closeup snapshot for publication in January, 1956. Deadline, January 1.

BIRTHS IN ALUMNI HOMES

Cynthia Jane, on August 10, joined a sister, Debra Lynn, 2½, in the home o Pastor and Mrs. Lindsay Hayes, '51, at Virginia Beach, Virginia.

Mr. and Mrs. Eugene Ross, '54, assistant pastors at the Ballard Open Bible Church, Seattle, welcomed Donald Eugene, 7 lbs. 7 oz., on October 1.

At Hay, Washington, on June 26, Reuben Benjamin joined the home of Rev. and Mrs. Harold Breitharpt, '44.

A new red-headed musician, Trudy Ann, was born to Rev. and Mrs. Al Munger, fs '48, at Turlock, California, on August 27.

On April 20, Lindsay Arnold was welcomed by Esther (Bonner), '47, and Lindsay Chartterton of Longview, Washington.

Diana Louise is the name given to the little daughter born April 20 to George, fs '42, and Joanne (Tess), fs '48, Dormier, of Hartline, Washington.

Darlece Jean was born to Mr. and Mrs. Lester Cleveland, '54, of Wisconsin, on September 8.

WEDDING BELLS

Glenellen Hanford, '48, and Burton Capps, '51, were married recently. They make their home in Desmoines, Washington.

In April of this year, Mena Filordo, fs'46, was married to Mr. Walter Jensen of Elk Grove, California.

Silas Workman, '45, pastoring at North Bonneville, Washington, was married recently.

N.B.C. GRADS FEATURED ON CBS TV PROGRAM

The story of Leon, '39, and Gertrude Ayers (nee Gertrude Kroeze, '39), new pastors at Klamath Falls, Oregon, was featured on the CBS television network program, New York, entitled "Love Story," November 2, 1955.

Among the first scenes introducing the story of their married life was that of a "Northwest Bible College" pennant with the narration of how Leon and Gertrude had met in Northwest Bible College and their ministry following their school days. Their ministry has been that of holding pastorates in Montana and Washington and also their move to Sitka, Alaska, where they did missionary work among the Eskimos and Indians.

The story mostly centered around their experiences in Alaska and particularly the loss of their fifth child, "Sandy," and how they faced the darkness of that experience through the strength of their devotion and love for God and their love for each other.

MEET THE FACULTY

David L. Aasen

Dean

Born in Eau Claire, Wisconsin, and raised in a Pentecostal home, Dean Aasen has come to N.B.C. with a rich Pentecostal heritage and spiritual back-

ground. He received the three-year diploma from the Great Lakes Bible Institute, Zion, Ill.; the B.A. degree from Goshen College, Goshen, Indiana; the Bachelor of Divinity degree, Magna Cum Laude, from Bethany Bibli-



cal Seminary, Chicago; and the Doctor of Theology degree, with honors, from Southwestern Baptist Theological Seminary, Fort Worth, Texas.

His ministry has consisted of pastoring the First Assembly of God Church in Aurora, Illinois, and two interim pastorates. He has served on the faculty of three other Bible colleges. Dean Aasen is an ordained minister with the Assemblies of God, receiving his ordination from the Illinois District in 1951.

Mollie J. Perks

Dean of Women

A life time of service and devotion to the Lord would be a fitting description of the Dean of Women, Mrs. Mollie L. Perks. Born in England and born

again by the Spirit of God in 1911, she was filled with the Spirit in the City of Winnepeg, Canada, in 1918. Experience teaching in the Church of England schools in her youth, pioneering a work with her husband at



Nanoimo, B. C., pastoring Hollywood Temple in Seattle, and many years in evangelistice work has fitted her for the life of helpfulness, understanding, and unswerving devotion to God and to the students of N.B.C. She came to N.B.C. in 1949 as Dean of Women and is greatly beloved of all.

Students Purchase Organ

The Associated Student Body of the Northwest Bible College has just purchased a new concert-size Wurlitzer organ. This much-needed instrument has been enthusiastically received by all the students and the faculty as well.

We Proudly Present the Seniors



Jerry Grothaus, 21, a native of North Dakota, is the son of one of our Assemblies of God ministers. He has actively and faithfully served the Lord as Sunday School and V.B.S. teacher, Y.P. and children's church leader and is now completing his fourth year, preparing for the full time preaching ministry.

Jerry married Inga Johnson of Everett, Washington, and together they sing duets and go on school preaching assignments and Gospel team work. Mr. Grothaus has studied voice under Mr. Durst, N.B.C. voice instructor, and Mrs. Grothaus has entered her third year of study on the accordion. He is the past vice president of the junior class and is vice president of the Associated Student Body this year. As a well-known and liked senior, he has made this verse his theme, "In all thy ways acknowledge him and he shall direct thy paths." Prov. 3:6.

Denny Davis came to N.B.C. from Oregon, where his father has served as pastor for many years. His home at present is at Salem, Oregon.



He was active in student affairs in the Hood River High School where he led the Youth for Christ Club for a year and was a letterman in sports. Denny spent his last year of high school at Canyonville Bible Academy. Here

the Pentecostal experience was confirmed to him and he made a definite consecration for the ministry.

After a year at Central Bible Institute he entered Northwest Bible College. Here he has been active as a

Phil K. Ritter, born in Longview, Washington, on September 19, 1931, and graduated from Sunnyside High School,

came to N.B.C. in 1949. Having spent one year here, he left to enter the evangelistic field and to serve as associate pastor in Yakima. He returned for added instruction and training, in 1953. He served as president



of his sophomore class and in his fourth year is, now, the president of the Associated Student Body.

Phil has much musical talent. He plays the guitars, the bass viola, sings, and composes music. One song which is a favorite here at the college is entitled, "Remember, Be Faithful." His ambition is to give his time and talent to the Lord's service.

Leona May Thomas was born in Brainard, Minnesota, but has lived in Yelm, Washington, the past ten years. From her childhood, she has had a deep



desire to know and serve God. Outstanding events that have helped her in this purpose have been Silver Lake Bible Camps, the Baptism in the Holy Spirit in 1948, teaching Sunday school classes, and being C.A. leader.

Leona felt the call of God to go to Bible college where she has trained as a theology student in preparation for a ministry of child evangelism, vacation Bible schools, children's revivals, and choir directing.

During her freshman year, she was class night speaker, was class secretary when a junior, and is now secretary for the Associated Student Body. She plays the steel guitar, sings solos, participates in duets and trios, preaches, and frequently assists on Gospel team assignments.

Gospel team leader, has been coordinator for the all-school banquet, and is currently serving as vice-president of the senior class. He traveled with the Gospelaires Quartet one summer.

When asked concerning his postgraduation plans, Denny said, "I plan to enter the full-time ministry wherever God leads me."

A Message From Our President . . .

BEAUTIFUL FEET!

"How beautiful are the feet of them that preach the gospel of peace, and bring glad tidings of good things! Romans 10:15. Feet are not generally considered beautiful. They are in fact,



often considered the most ugly part of the body, and people often hide their feet in shame because of their size, shape, or general appearance. Strange as it may seem, feet are the only specific part of the human body that

Rev. C. E. Butterfield the Word of God terms beautiful. The only other reference in the Scriptures to a part of the body being beautiful is gray hair on an old man.

Is it not strange that God sees feet—feet that touch and tread the pathway of life. As the ceaseless stream continues the unending march down the pathway of life, from the cradle to the

Income Tax Problems?

You can give up to 30%

of your income to the Lord's work and claim tax deductions on it.

Why not give a Generous Gift to the

Northwest Bible College

DO IT BEFORE JANUARY 1st

grave, God observes the feet of these who are marching. Theirs are the feet of every class, every race, and every creed. God observes the feet that wear the jewelled slippers of royalty, and He also observes the calloused, bare feet of the peasant. He sees the feet of the black, the brown, the yellow and the white; the large feet and the small feet pass before God's vision; the slow feet of the halt and the quick-stepping feet of the athlete. These, the moving feet of humanity, march across the stage of time, a vast intermingled stream going only in one direction, to the grave.

Occasionally, in this moving stream of human feet God's eye catches a pair of feet that are beautiful. So beautiful are these feet, that God has inspired the prophet to write of them and to call them beautiful. These feet are the feet of those who bring glad tidings of good things. These feet have a radiance about them for they are the feet of them that preach the Gospel of Peace.

Before the eyes of God the feet of kings, presidents, warriors, and great men of the earth pass, but they have no special significance to God for they are the feet of mere men. But the feet that cause the heart of God to rejoice are those beautiful feet which are the feet of the messengers who bear glad tidings throughout the earth. Their message turns many, from the broad path that leads to destruction, down the narrow path that leads to everlasting life.

Those who have these beautiful feet perhaps do not even know that their feet are beautiful in the sight of God; they are not conscious of their feet, but they are conscious of God, and a message, and the call of God to preach the Gospel to every creature. Their feet have trodden the dusty roads of India; they have climbed the sheer mountain passes of Tibet; the hot desert sands have been no barrier to these feet, nor have the hard pavement of the bustling cities; the bush country of the tropics know these feet, as well as the frozen tundra of the far northern wastes. Jesus loved those whose feet would carry the glad tidings of good things, and with tender hands He washed the feet of His own disciples.

My friend, if you are the bearer of glad tidings and the preacher of the Gospel of Peace, your feet are beautiful in the sight of God; your feet are the symbol of you, your life, and of your call. And because they are the symbol of you, God has termed you, your life and your call, beautiful. May God help that servant who bears His good tidings to the earth, whether it be a Sunday school teacher, a faithful pastor, a consecrated missionary, or a flaming evangelist, to see and to know that his life, his call, and his feet, are beautiful, for "How beautiful are the feet of them that preach the gospel of peace and bring glad tidings of good C. E. Butterfield, things."

President.

Current Financial Needs

- 1. Campus Fund
- \$4,500.00 Administration Fund Indebtedness—Funds Borrowed in past year.

Join the "SHARE CLUB" by giving \$1.00 or more per month!

NORTHWEST BIBLE COLLEGE BULLETIN

Bi-monthly publication of Northwest Bible College, E. 69th & 8th Ave. N.E., Seattle 15, Washington. Owned and operated by the Northwest and Montana District Councils of the Assemblies of God.

Sec. 34.65 (e)

P. L. & R.